NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

April 25, 2013
Alamogordo, NM
These minutes reflect the actual order of business, not necessarily the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 11:00 a.m., Thursday, April 25, 2013
The regular meeting was called to order by President Christine Hall at 11:00, a.m., Thursday, April 25, 2013.  Board members present:  Christine Hall, Alicia McAninch, Caroline Benavidez, Jeff Turner, and James Miyagishima.  Staff present:  Superintendent Linda Lyle, Mary Sarate – Director of Business & Finance, Sylvia Hartley - Interim Business & Finance Director, Danette Fuller – Director of Student Services, Margie Macias – Director of Student Support Services, and Herb Wright – Director of NMSBVI Foundation.  John Williams – Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance.

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Regent Miyagishima.
III.
Introduction of Guests.
Dr. Loana Mason from New Mexico State University was in attendance to address the board during item XI.E. of the agenda.
IV.
Announcements – Board Comments. 
Alicia McAninch – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has had the pleasure of working with the NMSBVI School Health Advisory Committee (SHAC) who will be presenting revisions to all of the school’s wellness policies during this meeting.  She stated that the SHAC is comprised of a very good group of people to work with and she enjoyed working with them.  She stated that she also got to see part of the residential campus water tower being dismantled recently.  She sat in the parking lot and watched the main tank of the tower being cut for removal.  On the following day she traveled down Indian Wells and witnessed a number of cars parked along the side of the street watching the tank being removed from the tower by a very large crane.  They took the tank off in pieces, and once half of the tank was removed you could see the huge amount of rust that was present inside the tank.  She stated that it was tearful to watch the tank being dismantled, but realized that the condition of the tank dictated that it be taken down so that we did not have a future tragedy if it should collapse.  Now when you travel around town it is very apparent that this landmark is no longer there.   
James Miyagishima – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that he is happy to be at this meeting instead of participating by phone.  He stated that he designed some souvenir T-shirts when he had his business and it included the NMSBVI water tower.  He stated that if he comes across those shirts he will bring some in for the board members.      
Jeff Turner – Wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that since the last meeting he has been laid up following surgery on his right arm.  He stated that the surgery went well, recovery has gone well, and he should have use of his arm back by next week.  Then he will start 12 weeks of physical therapy to get it back into shape.  He stated that even though he was laid up Regent Hall put him to work by asking him to speak at the New Mexico National Federation of the Blind (NFB) Convention.  It was very interesting.  He stated that he did not know what to expect so he prepared a nice long speech but was able to only get about half of it presented before he ran out of time and got the tug on the shirt which indicated that he needed to wrap it up.  It was an interesting experience to be at the NFB Convention and appreciated the opportunity.  He looks forward to going to future NFB events.  
Caroline Benavidez – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that the NM NFB Convention went well and she had the honor of being the keynote speaker for the opening luncheon.  Several of our students also had speaking roles during the convention and talked about the challenges and triumphs of being a student in our school system.  Some of the NFB future leaders were there and it was wonderful to hear their presentations.  She stated that at Zia Elementary School they had their Parent’s Night event and the VI Department usually does some type of event for the Parent’s Night.  This year they provided information for parents of VI students.  Throughout the school year they send a lot of information home for these parents, but they really never know whether they got it, or had the time to look at it.  So they held several sessions during Parent Night and presented much of the same information to the parents who were in attendance and were then available to them should they have questions or needed more information.  They also had Superintendent Lyle present and she spoke to the parents about the ways that Albuquerque Public Schools and NMSBVI collaborate, and can collaborate, to ensure that students receive the services that are important to their education.  Overall the Parent’s Night was very successful.  
Christine Hall – Wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she was also in attendance at the NM NFB Convention which was probably one of the best state conventions that they have had in a long time.  There were 160 attendees registered and almost 200 at the banquet.  On Friday of the convention, the Parents of Blind Children division had their meeting where Danette Fuller presented.  Her presentation was wonderful and was well received.  She thanked Danette Fuller for attending the convention and for her presentation.  She stated that a parent of one of our ECP students was elected as the new Division President.  On Saturday of the convention, following Superintendent Lyle’s presentation, we had a panel titled “Successes and Challenges of Students and Parents in the Educational System”.  Regent Turner sat on that panel and was a great contributor to the discussions.  She stated that she is very pleased with this year’s NM NFB Convention.
V.
A.
Public Input.

There was no one present for public input.  

B.
Parent Input.



There was no one present for parent input.

VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President Hall asked if there were any revisions to the presented agenda.  Superintendent Lyle requested that agenda items XI. F., G., H., and I., which are all budget related items, be presented immediately follow the Executive Session.  This will permit Mary Sarate and Sylvia Hartley to return to their finance department transition work as this is Mary Sarate’s last day and she still has some items that need to be reviewed with Sylvia Hartley.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the agenda, as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Special Meeting of April 2, 2013.  

President Hall asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Special Meeting of April 2, 2013, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to her presented report, but would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Regent Benavidez asked if there are still plans to organize an advisory board for the Personnel Preparation Program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Dr. Mason does intend to establish this advisory board and anticipates that it will be started during the summer of this year.  Regent Benavidez stated that she would still like to serve on that advisory board.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Regent Benavidez has already been identified to serve on the advisory committee. There were no other questions.

VII.
Business and Finance.

A. January 2013 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for January 2013, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the January 2013 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

B. February 2013 Financial Reports.

Mary Sarate presented the financial reports for February 2013, including:


Investment Report


Statement of Net Assets


Statement of Cash Flow

Mary Sarate reviewed the contents of all of the presented reports.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Jeff Turner, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the February 2013 Financial Reports, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C. Disposition of Fixed Assets.
Mary Sarate presented a request to sell, by public auction/sealed bid 13 pieces of outdated and unusable electronic equipment, and subsequent removal from the Fixed Assets Inventory.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the request to sell, by public auction/sealed bid 13 pieces of outdated and unusable electronic equipment, and subsequent removal from the Fixed Assets Inventory, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

11:28 a.m. to 12:32 p.m., April 25, 2013

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:28 a.m., Thursday, April 25, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; Superintendent’s Evaluation Preliminary; and 9 Month Employee Contracts.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Miyagishima, Benavidez, Turner, and Hall, and Linda Lyle, Superintendent.  Roll call vote:  Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Turner, and Regent Hall - aye.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 12:32 p.m., Thursday, April 25, 2013, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act where the only items discussed were: Limited Personnel Issues; Confidential Student Information; Hiring of New Certified Staff; Legal Issues; Superintendent’s Evaluation Preliminary; and 9 Month Employee Contracts.  Roll call vote:  Regent McAninch – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Benavidez – aye; Regent Miyagishima – aye; Regent Turner – aye.
XI.
Other Items.

F.
FY13 Final Budget Adjustment.

Mary Sarate presented the FY13 Final Budget Adjustment for Board approval.  She stated that this is the usual end of the fiscal year budget adjustment.  She reviewed the contents of the budget adjustment, including the Restricted and Unrestricted budgets.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the FY13 Final Budget Adjustment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


G.
FY14 Budget Proposal.

Superintendent Lyle and Mary Sarate presented the FY14 Budget Proposal for Board approval.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the NMSBVI Leadership Team met with program leadership in both Alamogordo and Albuquerque to review current departmental budgets and to consider long-range planning goals.  Requests and initiatives were prioritized based on information from the strategic planning process and line items were updated accordingly.  At the February 21, 2013 Board of Regents’ meeting, the Regents directed the NMSBVI administration to utilize the school’s reserve funds in conservative ways that permitted the school to continue to accomplish its goals while protecting a portion of the fund as reserve.  Based on that board direction as well as the need to retain the highly qualified staff currently employed by the school, the FY14 budget shows an increase over previous budgets to accommodate a salary increase for all staff.  The increase will be taken from the reserve fund.  Superintendent Lyle and Mary Sarate reviewed the key factors affecting the proposed budget.  The FY14 budget proposal reflects FY14 revenue of $22,815,944.00, and FY14 expenses of $24,040,711.00.  Following the review Mary Sarate stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Regent McAninch asked that all of the departments be congratulated for their work to not only stay within their approved budgets, but to actually decrease their expenditures throughout the fiscal year.  Their hard work has been a contributing factor in the school’s ability to finally give a salary increase to our very deserving staff.  Regent McAninch stated that she was able to sit in on some of the meetings when staff sat down to develop this proposed budget, and she found it to be a very enlightening process, and walked away with a much clearer picture of what goes into developing a budget and an appreciation for how conscience our staff are regarding fiscal management.  Superintendent Lyle stated that staff also tie all of their fiscal requests to goals.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the staffing changes that will be incorporated to support our programs and strategic planning if this budget is approved by the Board.  During the course of this conversation agenda item XI.E., O&M @ NMSU was discussed as an additional FTE may be needed due to a proposed change to the Personnel Preparation Program (PPP).  She stated that we can discuss that matter later in the agenda, or we can discuss at this time if that is the desire of the Board.  The Board stated that they would like to go ahead and discuss that matter at this point in the agenda as it directly relates to the proposed budget.
Superintendent Lyle stated that several years ago the NMSBVI Board of Regents opted to suspend the Orientation & Mobility Program within the PPP for a couple of reasons.  One, we did not have sufficient statewide interest in the program, so we did not have students enrolled in the program; and two, we had qualified instructor issues within NMSU.  This created a crisis in that we had a program with no qualified staff or students.  So we reluctantly suspended the O&M program, but agreed that we would revisit the program in the future.  Now we have Dr. Loana Mason as the highly qualified NMSU Instructor for the PPP.  Dr. Mason is dually certified, O&M and TVI, and has her doctorate.  Since Dr. Mason has come onboard we have also determined that we can run programs with adjunct faculty, which we have done before.  After learning this she met with Dr. Mason and explored the possibility of NMSBVI loaning a person to NMSU to start the O&M Program back up within the PPP.  It is interesting to note that once we started to explore this avenue we have had 5 people express interest in starting O&M certification within the PPP.  The maximum class size is 6, so we already have an almost full class for the O&M Program, now we just need to reinstitute the O&M Program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that Dr. Mason and herself would like to bring this matter to the Board and ask if they would be willing to let one of our current staff members, who is dually certified, become assigned to the PPP for fiscal year 2014 to put together the O&M Program with the idea that the program would start in the summer of 2014.  Regent Benavidez asked if the NMSBVI employee assigned to the PPP would still be employed by NMSBVI, or NMSU.  Superintendent Lyle stated that this person would be employed by NMSBVI but assigned to work with Dr. Mason at NMSU.  Dr. Mason would be running the PPP as a dual program, but would have one of our employees as adjunct faculty to assist.  President Hall asked what that would mean for the O&M Program at NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the candidate that we have in mind has already indicated that he would be willing to work either in the O&M PPP, or in our Outreach Department.  If he was assigned to the PPP we would need to hire a replacement for the Outreach Department, which would result in an additional FTE within our proposed budget.  The expansion would actually be to the NMSU program.  Regent McAninch stated that she is very happy to see the O&M piece of the PPP come back.  It was sad that we had to make the decision to drop it, but at that time it was not feasible to fund a program that was under-staffed and was lacking in students.  We have been looking forward to it coming back.  The Board expressed their support in this change and in the recommendation to add an FTE to the budget to accommodate the NMSU PPP expansion.  Regent Benavidez asked if we have done any research to determine if students in the PPP are able to fill positions within the State of New Mexico educational system following their graduation from the PPP.  Superintendent Lyle stated that that is a wonderful question and she is happy to report that their does not appear to be any problem with graduates going to work within our state.  Because of the work that has been done in Outreach this year we have come a long way in demonstrating the need within school districts.   Because of this work we now have school districts clamoring for TVIs and O&Ms.  Those who get dual certification will certainly go right to work within our state.  President Hall asked if there was any more discussion regarding the FY14 Proposed Budget or the PPP.  There was no further discussion.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the FY14 Budget Proposal, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

H.
IDEA-B Budget Adjustment.

Mary Sarate presented an IDEA-B Budget Adjustment request for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the contents of the budget adjustment request, which reflects an increase in IDEA-B funding of $3,169.00.  This increased the original IDEA-B funds from $30,472.00 to $33,641.00. Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the IDEA-B Budget Adjustment, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

I. IDEA-B Grant Application.

Superintendent Lyle presented the IDEA, Part B, Reauthorization for 2013-2014 School Year for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the contents of the reauthorization.  In years past, IDEA-B grants have assisted NMSBVI with the excess costs of providing special education and related services to children with disabilities.  Continued participation will help to ensure that we can maintain the same high level of service that we have provided in the past.  For the 2013-2014 school year, IDEA-B funding will continue to allow NMSBVI to fund training, travel, and the purchase of supplies and equipment.  Following her review Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the local application for IDEA-B Funding, IDEA-B Entitlement, and Preschool Entitlement sub-grant authorization for fiscal year 2013-2014, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – Residential Campus Preschool Program – Teacher Mary Vaughn
Superintendent Lyle introduced Mary Vaughn, Residential Campus Preschool Program Teacher who just received her Master’s Degree at New Mexico State University.  Mary Vaughn briefed the Board on the Residential Campus Preschool Program.  The Preschool Program is wrapping up its third year on the Residential Campus. Regent McAninch stated that she wanted to personally thank Mary Vaughn and her staff for what they are doing for our youngest students daily.  She stated that it has always been a dream of hers to have a preschool program on the Residential Campus.  She is very excited to see that it now exists and that it is doing wonderful things for our children. Following her presentation the Board thanked Mary Vaughn and her staff for their hard work and dedication to our preschool students.
X.
Policies & Procedures.

A.– H.
Revision to NMSBVI Policies 522.1 through 522.8, NMSBVI Wellness Policy Series.
Superintendent Lyle presented the 522 series of NMSBVI Policies and Procedures.  All of these policies address wellness in the areas of:  Physical Activity; Nutrition; Staff; Physical Education; Health and Safe Environment; Health Services; Health Education; and Social and Emotional Well Being.  She explained that the School Health Advisory Council (SHAC) worked to develop all of these policies in 2006 and 2007 and then received approval of them from the Board of Regents.  The SHAC recently reviewed all of the policies and have revised them to bring their content up to date with current practice at NMSBVI.  The most common theme in the revisions are the removal of specific examples which were listed throughout all of the policies.  Because our programming and activities change so often to meet the needs of the students and staff it was felt that it would be better not to have specific examples. We also updated the policies, where needed, to reflect any changes that have come from the NM Public Education Department. Superintendent Lyle then briefly addressed the changes in each policy.  She also pointed out that all of the presented policies contain revisions with the exception of NMSBVI Policy 522.7, Health Education, which is submitted for Board review only as it does not require any revision.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revisions to NMSBVI Policies 522.1 through 522.8, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

I. Revision to NMSBVI Policy 526, Provision of Special Education Services.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 526.  She stated that this policy is directly related to IDEA-B, and is the Special Education Law.  It comes in through IDEA and at the state level becomes statute.  The state then takes all of their statutes related to special education and categorizes them into chapters.  Each school in the state must develop policies and procedures based on these chapters and have the policies and procedures approved by their governing board.  The NMSBVI Board of Regents originally adopted this policy in November 2010, and approved the last revision to the policy in April 2012.  The statues have recently changed, which resulted in a change at the state level, which subsequently requires each school in the state to revise their policies and procedures to match the statute changes, and get Board approval of the revision.  The revised policies and procedures, once approved by the Board will accompany our IDEA-B Grant Application that was approved by the Board earlier in this meeting.  She stated that this policy is so massive that she did not provide each Board member with a print or Braille copy, but attached the electronic file to an email that was sent to each Board member.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the revisions that are contained in the presented policy.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 526, Provision of Special Education Services, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

J.
Approval of NMSBVI Policy 644, Acceptable Use.

Superintendent Lyle presented a new policy for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that the presented policy addresses the proper use of all NMSBVI provided computing services including all NMSBVI information and systems using hardware, software, and network services including computer resources entrusted to NMSBVI.  It addresses rights & responsibilities; user responsibilities; misuse of computing services; privacy limitations; and sanctions.  Following her review Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 644, Acceptable Use, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 646, Use of NMSBVI Facilities & Services.

John Williams presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 646 for the Board’s review and approval.  He stated that this policy has been revised to reflect that the contents not only apply to NMSBVI facilities but also pertain to services that may be provided by NMSBVI as a result of facility use.  The facility use fee structure that was contained within the policy has been removed as a written fee structure makes it more difficult to negotiate fees based on collaborative agreements between organizations and agencies wishing to use our facilities and NMSBVI.  In addition, fees often have to change due to the cost of supporting a facility.  A sentence has been included in the policy that states that a fee schedule is available upon request.  We have also included a statement at the end of the policy that clearly states that NMSBVI will not rent out or donate Transportation services utilizing any NMSBVI fleet vehicles.  This statement was incorporated into this policy following a discussion by the Board of Regents during the February 2013 Regular Meeting.  Following his review of the revisions John Williams stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Regent Turner asked if the written requirement for proof of liability insurance should include the stipulation that a Certificate of Insurance must show NMSBVI as the additionally insured.  John Williams explained that all Certificates of Insurance must accompany any Use of Facility Request Form when it is submitted to his office for review and approval.  It is his standard practice to ensure that the Certificate of Insurance shows NMSBVI as the additionally insured, and that no facility use request will be approved until such certificate is presented.  He stated that if the Board feels that it is necessary he would be happy to revise the policy in the manner suggested by Regent Turner.  Regent Turner indicated that if it has not been a problem in the past, and if steps are already in place to ensure that we are listed as additionally insured, he does not feel that a revision to the policy is necessary.  The other members of the Board concurred.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Jeff Turner, the Board moved to approve the revision to NMSBVI Policy 646, Use of NMSBVI Facilities & Services, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
XI.
Other Items (cont.)

A. Personnel Report.

Superintendent Lyle in the absence of Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources, reviewed the contents of the presented Personnel Report.  She stated that since this report was submitted we have received one additional resignation.  Dena Curran who is a TVI on the Residential Campus has submitted her resignation effective May 24, 2013. Dena does our inclusion program and our Outreach from the Residential Campus to the Alamogordo and Tularosa schools.  She stated that she wants to acknowledge the following retirement notifications that we have received.  Patsy Lucero from the Residential Campus Housekeeping Department has turned in her intent to retire effective June 30, 2013.  Patsy has been with us for 26 years of service.  Brenda Summerall is the Residential Campus Food Services Manager has turned in her intent to retire effective May 31, 2013.  Brenda started at NMSBVI as the Administrative Assistance for the Outreach Department and moved to her present position as Food Services Manager.  Brenda has been with us for 14 years.  Following her review Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Regent McAninch expressed her congratulations to our retirees and stated that their smiling faces will be missed at NMSBVI. There were no questions.
B. Program Updates.

Superintendent Lyle and Danette Fuller reviewed the contents of the provided quarterly reports. Danette Fuller stated that the Residential program has maintained between 40 – 43 students throughout this school year.  We have had some that have returned to their home school districts, and we have gotten some new students from their home school districts.  There is a large graduating class of 7 students this year.  This class and next years’ class are the last classes of the long term students.  Next years’ class will have a student graduating who has been with us since he was in the 2nd grade.  Along with the 7 graduates this year we also have students who are transitioning back to their home school districts.   But we have some 3 year olds coming in and we have some kindergarten students who will be leaving us and going to public school.  It is quite a year of turnover.  We have done 3 IEPs for new placements for next school year.  She stated that she has a list of 14 prospective students from around the state, of which 7 are almost certainly coming to our school.  She stated that she is anticipating that we will begin the 2013-2014 school year with the same numbers that we started this school year.  She stated that we have a number of students who are taking Braille instruction with 11 that are literary Braille students, which is half of our academic level students.  The students continue to excel and their scores at the end of the school year are showing some great improvement.  President Hall stated that this year we will have a large graduating class, and a good size graduating class from the 2013-2014 school year.  Since we graduate the last of our long term students next year, do we anticipate that we will no longer have graduates from NMSBVI as they will return to their home school districts?  Danette Fuller stated that we will still have graduating students, they just won’t have been here for all of their grade levels, but will be here for only 3 – 5 of their education years.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she wants to bring attention to a chart that is provided in your packets that was creating using data from the American Printing House for the Blind (APH) Registry.  This chart indicates the vision diagnosis and number of incidents from around the State of New Mexico.  Nationwide about 50% of the students who are served by TVIs have neurologic based vision impairment.  In New Mexico the number is 40% which means that we are underserving within the state.  4% of our students statewide are Traumatic Brain Injury – non-accidental trauma.  The one that she wanted to point out is that 9% of our students have Optic Nerve Hypoplasia (ONH).  That is a huge number.  The APH data indicates 113 ONH students who are registered with APH in the State of New Mexico.  Regent Benavidez stated that she wonders if they are dealing with definitions.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding our programs.  There were no questions.  

C.
Babies Count.
Superintendent Lyle stated that she wanted to report back to the Board that she was able to talk with the National leadership of early childhood blindness to determine the interest level in maintaining the Babies Count database.  She stated that she was able to address the participants in the recent Preschool Seminar and wanted to report that they had a wonderful conversation regarding this matter.  She reported that the over whelming response was that Babies Count cannot go away, that we have to keep it going.  She stated that there is a meeting scheduled in San Francisco in July of this year to discuss steps that will be needed to keep Babies Count in place and to develop a plan to keep it healthy.  The meeting will involve 8 professionals who have a lot of experience completing the surveys related to Babies Count.  They are working with an Ophthalmologist to look at every single question on the survey to determine if the question is important to the survey, or whether it can be removed.  They are going to try to pare down the survey so that it is smaller, but remains comprehensive and useful.  She stated that next week she will be in Kentucky and plans to see the President of APH to try to get buy in from APH, in terms of funding, but also some support from other blindness specific organizations who would partner around Babies Count.  We have several states who are willing to partner, and we have three universities who are interesting in partnering.  She stated that we all see ourselves going forward as a consortium.  What we see that we need to do, in addition to getting partners, is to redo the database and start collecting the data again.  We need to get a website up and going.  We need to train the current states and get everybody giving us good data.  We need to develop a plan to bring in the other states that currently aren’t participating in Babies Count.  And we need to have a university that minds the data and publishes yearly with distribution to all of the participating states, yearly.  She stated that she is confident that Babies Count will move forward.  President Hall asked if there were any questions.  There were no questions.


D.
NMSBVI Foundation. 
President Hall stated that the Board has thoroughly discussed the NMSBVI Foundation, where it was, where it is today, and where it needs to go.  As a body, the Board of Regents would like to say that we have decided to stay with the current model of administration.  Herb Wright will remain in place as the Director of the NMSBVI Foundation but there will be some changes made in the administration of the Director’s annual salary which Superintendent Lyle will address.  Superintendent Lyle stated that after consulting with our legal counsel we have decided to set up an agreement between the NMSBVI Foundation and NMSBVI so that we have two separate entities.  NMSBVI would then do an annual grant to the Foundation for the salary, benefits and expenses of the Director of the Foundation.  We will get together with legal counsel to sort out how that will work.  We understand that since the NMSBVI Foundation consists of only one paid position, that being the Director, that NMSBVI will need to provide support in the administration of the salary, benefits and expenses.  She stated that once that is in place the Director of the Foundation will be a Foundation employee and no longer an employee of NMSBVI.  She stated that we will work all of this out between now and the May meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents where we will bring this to the NMSBVI Board of Regents where it can be finalized.  The grant for funding the Foundation Director salary, benefits, and expenses will be reviewed annually for renewal.  President Hall stated that there will also be some other things, such as goals, that will be put into place for the Director of the Foundation.  We will be making every effort to have those identified as quickly as possible.  The grant that will be awarded by NMSBVI will be an annual grant, and the goals and expectations that will be set forth annually will factor into the annual awarding of the grant.  Superintendent Lyle asked if the Board of Regents would like us to schedule a special meeting between the Board of Regents and our legal counsel so that they can begin working on this process.  Regent Benavidez stated that she feels that it is important that we have to have at least one member of the Board of Regents involved in the meeting between the Superintendent and legal counsel so that we have a direct interpretation of where legal counsel is coming from.  President Hall stated that she feels that we will need to schedule a special meeting of the Board of Regents so that we can talk about the goals and objectives that we want to put in place for the Foundation Director.  The other members of the Board concurred with this.  President Hall stated that she would be happy to participate in the meeting with legal counsel.  Regent Benavidez stated that she wants to make sure that Herb Wright is reassured that this is about the feasibility of the structure so that it benefits NMSBVI.  This is not about past or current performance.  We just realize that we need to establish some goals and some measuring tools so that NMSBVI plays an active role in the success of the Foundation and it’s governing board.  President Hall stated that the other concern that we have, as the governing board for NMSBVI, is that the current structure that has the Foundation Director as a paid employee of NMSBVI is precarious at best, and is a concern in that NMSBVI is paying more per year for an employee than NMSBVI is getting back.  The Board of Regents is not saying that this is due to poor performance by the Foundation Director, it is just something that we need to look at, and we need to ensure that we are handling the compensation of the Foundation Director in the proper manner.  President Hall asked Herb Wright if he has any questions or concerns.  Herb Wright stated that he currently has a Foundation board meeting scheduled for May 8th.  Does this mean that that meeting needs to be cancelled pending the work of the NMSBVI Board of Regents?  Superintendent Lyle stated that there will be no need to cancel the May 8th meeting of the Foundation.  Any work that is done by the NMSBVI Board of Regents will not go into effect until the new fiscal year, July 1, 2013.  President Hall asked Herb Wright if he had any other questions or concerns.  Herb Wright stated that he does not.  

E.
O&M @ NMSU.



This agenda item was discussed as part of agenda item G. FY14 Budget Proposal.
J. NMSBVI Technology Plan.

Superintendent Lyle introduced Will Soistman who is the Manager of the NMSBVI IS&T Department.  She stated that the Board is being presented with, during this meeting, a Technology Plan that is comprehensive and easy to understand because of the work of Will Soistman.  She stated that she wanted to ensure that he was recognized for his excellent work on this document.  She stated that Will Soistman and his staff have worked very hard to put together a committee of staff who were very approachable, that spoke non-techy language, and had a passion for ensuring that NMSBVI had a realistic, easy to understand, yet comprehensive plan.  One of the committee’s goals was to develop a Technology Plan that was tied to the Strategic Plan.  This is a goal that they were very successful at achieving.  The vision and mission of the school is included in this plan, and every goal contained in the plan can be tied directly to the Board approved Strategic Plan.  Will Soistman stated that our past technology plan was out of date and overdue for a major rewrite and with the help of the committee we have developed a plan that is current to our existing technology and incorporates things such as the E-Rate funding that we apply for each year.  The E-Rate funding that we apply for each year is dependent on the school having a comprehensive plan in place.  The plan that is being presented to the Board will be instrumental in the success of our future E-Rate funding applications.   He stated that he appreciates Superintendent Lyle giving him and his IS&T credit for this plan, but in addition to the IS&T Department it took the work of some very dedicated staff, who served on the committee.  Without their dedication to the process this plan would have not been possible.  Will Soistman stated that he would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the presented Technology Plan.  Regent McAninch stated that the presented Technology Plan is a very nice piece of work.  She has had the time to read through it and agrees that it is very comprehensive and well put together.  She stated that her hat goes off to Will Soistman, his department, and those staff who worked hard as part of the committee that developed this document.  Will Soistman stated that in the future if a member of the Board of Regents would like to serve on the plan development committee he would be happy to have them.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the NMSBVI Technology Plan, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


K.
2013-2014 Residential and ECP School Calendars.

Superintendent Lyle presented the 2013-2014 Residential School Calendar for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that we had intended to present the ECP calendar as well but there have been some delays in getting it prepared.  She stated that this calendar is a 180 contract for 9 month employees and is based on the Alamogordo Public School’s calendar.  So the days off are coordinated so that our inclusion students do not miss class.  Following her review of the calendar she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.  
UPON A MOTON by Jeff Turner, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2013-2014 Residential School Calendar, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

L. 2013-2014 Board of Regents Meeting Calendar.

Superintendent Lyle presented the 2013-2014 Board Meeting Calendar for the Board’s review and approval.  She stated that this calendar reflects a total of 7 regular meetings and 1 special meeting.  3 of the meetings will be held at the ECP; 2 will be held on the Residential Campus, and 2 are listed as location to be determined.  The 2 meetings that are listed as to be determined are during the months of April and May 2014.  The location of these 2 meetings will be contingent on the Board’s graduation attendance wishes.  This calendar also reflects 1 special meeting scheduled for April 3rd.  This meeting is necessary so that agenda items such as vehicle purchase requests and audit services contracts can be addressed before the budget is brought to the Board during the April 24 meeting.  Following her review Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions. 

UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the 2013-2014 Board of Regents Meeting Calendar, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

M. Legislative/Lobbyist Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she reported in our FY14 Budget Proposal that we had asked for a $500,000.00 increase to fund Outreach growth.  We received $100,000.00 for this, and while that does not sound like very much, we were one of only three requests that actually got funded at all during this last legislative session.  During the committee hearings everyone talked about the fact that funding for us needed to be stair-stepped.  The other piece that the legislators heard during this past session, thanks to our lobbyist, is that our funding is so much less than the NM School for the Deaf.  NMSBVI is a sister school to them, and if an apples to apples comparison is done the question comes up as to why NMSBVI receives an approximate $1 million appropriation from the legislature while the NM School for the Deaf receives more than $3 million.  That disparity is played out in areas such as salaries and our ability to reach out into the public schools.  She stated that NMSBVI was told that we need to attend a lot of interim hearings this spring and summer where they will hopefully work on this disparity.  We are hoping that by next legislative session we will see something to close this disparity.  She stated that she believes that we will be hampered by the fact that we are no longer pulling money from our reserve, and they are going to see that we are maintaining an $8 million reserve account, and they may say that we can come back for more funding when we get closer to being in a financial crisis.  She stated that she believes that this is a reality, but hopes that it is not.  NMSBVI will remain responsible and frugal so that we do not go through our reserve account quickly just so that we can get additional funding from the State.  That is just the responsible for thing for us to do.  Superintendent Lyle reported that during this past legislative session we were unsuccessful in getting the Sunset Clause fixed.  This means that in 2017 we will lose approximately $850,000.00 of revenue from our budget, which will be a terrible hit.  The legislators are aware of this and many Senators and Representatives have said to her during this past legislative session that they will get this fixed before we are impacted in such a huge way.  She stated that the Early Childhood Bill that would have added a beneficiary did not survive the Senate Finance Committee.  She stated that between the last legislative session and the next she knows that she is going to be very busy trying to pave the way for us so that we have more success in the next legislative session.  She stated that she remains very happy with our contract lobbyist, The Rutherford Group, and hopes that they can continue to represent NMSBVI in the future.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  Regent McAninch asked that Superintendent Lyle express the Board’s gratitude to The Rutherford Group for their outstanding work in behalf of NMSBVI.

N.
Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias reviewed the contents of the provided Capital Projects Update.  The review included updates on the following projects:  Quimby Gym/Natatorium Re-roof/Natatorium Pool Re-Surfacing; Pool re-surfacing; Recreation Center/Ditzler Auditorium; Garrett Dormitory; Bert Reeves; Water Tower Removal; ECP Fence Project; New Watkins Education Center; and Site Improvement Project – Phase I.  Following her review she stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions.
XII.
Information to the Board.

A. Board Meeting Schedule.

The next Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents will be held on Wednesday, May 22nd at the ECP.  The Board is invited to attend the ECP Graduation on Thursday, May 23rd, and to the Residential Campus Graduation on Friday, May 24th.
B. Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions.

C. Supplementary Packet.

1. Activity Fund Checklist – February 2013 & March 2013
There were no questions.

2. General Fund Checklist – February 2013 & March 2013
There were no questions.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 3:12 p.m., Thursday, April 25, 2013.
(Approved 5/22/13)



(Approved 5/22/13)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Christine Hall, President


Linda M. Lyle, Superintendent
NMSBVI Board of Regents
Regular Meeting April 25, 2013   
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